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South Vancouver Island Potters’ Guild meets the 2nd Monday of the month at 4733 West Saanich Road, Victoria 

 

December Show-and-Tell, Party 
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 Next  Guild Meeting  is   
Monday, Feb 9, 2009  

7:30 p.m. at St. Michaels Hall 

Teapot—Cindy 
Gibson 
 
Elaine, Ester, 
Priska and 
Farida 
 
Sheep—Heidi 
Roemer 
 
Hosta plate—
Rachel Coward 
 
 
Photos: Tony M 
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Saanich West Studio Tour 2009 
 
The Saanich Studio Tour is in the plan-
ning stage. The tour dates are May 16 
and 17, a weekend.  If you live in 
Saanich (West of Pat Bay Highway, 
North of West Burnside, East of Pros-
pect Lake Road and up West Saanich 
Rd. to Brentwood), we invite you to join 
us.  Any artist - not only potters - are 
welcome. 
 
Call Heidi at 479-6470 

                   THE NIGHT OF THE FIRING 
 
 'Twas the night of the firing, and all through the shop 
 The kiln stood a-waiting, shelves filled to the top. 
 Some pots had been glazed with bright Copper Blue, 
 Others with Celadon, 'Sang de Boeuf' too. 
 Suddenly, out on the road there appears, 
 A large propane truck with a big bunch of gears. 
 The driver jumps out and hooks up my tank, 
 The  air fills with propane - which smelled kinda rank. 
 The stars glitter brightly on this windless night. 
 I candle the burners and tweak them just right. 
 Visions of glazes dance in my head, 
 Blue-greens and mustards, chocolate and red 
 I sleep a few hours, then turn up the flame. 
 I sleep a bit more, then repeat the same. 
 The kiln now is glowing the color of fire. 
 I doze for a while, then turn them up higher. 
 I'm way too excited to go back to sleep. 
 I pace around the room, and I look into the peep. 
 The hands of the clock move ever so slow, 
 When finally - oh, FINALLY – cone five bends down low. 
 Praise be to Kiln Gods, praise them on high! 
 There goes a meteor crossing the sky. 
 I crank up the heat, and flames dance in the flue. 
 Would this firing be perfect, too good to be true? 
 My dragon was spitting ribbons of flame, 
 I opened the damper, those ribbons to tame. 
 Reduction was happening, reds were assured, 
 More beautiful even than I had conjured! 
 I open the studio, stared at the sky, 
 And witnessed the Southern Cross rising on high. 
 The night was now fading away to the sun. 
 Cone ten bowed over, my firing was done! 
 Inside that kiln would be treasures galore, 
 This was one Christmas worth waiting for! 
 
 
    by  FRANK COLSON artact@comcast.net 
          (from CLAYART, Dec. 23) 
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 Pottery Tips 
 
1.  Make the most of your pots at sales 
by showing the many ways each can be 
used.     Add dried flowers, candles, 
pencils, toothpicks in little pots, group 
small pots with  candles in them, put a 
real plant in a flowerpot, add a recipe 
with each casserole or garlic baker. Or 
you can place a card near an item listing 
different ways it may be used.   You will 
be surprised how these small sugges-
tions will sell your items. 
  
2.  Certain oxides, like red copper oxide, 
are coated with a "sealant" chemical to 
prevent oxidation of the red to black 
while being stored (which is important 
to industrial users, but not to potters).  
These oxides don't mix in smoothly to 
your glaze but remain as dry powder in a 
scum on top.  When you add them to 
your glaze, put them first into some    
water and add a few drops of liquid de-
tergent (dishpan variety).  Stir well and 
add to your glaze.  Sieve through a 60-
80 mesh screen to ensure all powder is 
well dispersed. 
  
3.  It is possible to sharpen your trim-
ming tools.  Use a half-round, fine-tooth 
file or a round knife stone and go 
slowly.  Sandpaper wrapped around a 
pencil works, too, but don't use a grind-
ing machine.  A few short minutes of 
patience is well worth the result. 
 
 
Betty Burroughs 
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Photo from the Archives, taken of Guild Members at the very first Guild Show in 2001. 
 
Rachel Coward 

Souper Bowls of Hope 
  
 
Thanks to all the hard work done by the South Vancouver Island Potters’ Guild, 
the Bowls raised over $50,000!! This is a bit more than last year. The patrons 
were again extremely thankful for the high quality of work available and enjoyed 
the variety of items from which to choose. The Youth Hospitality Training Cen-
tre, located on Herald Street at Douglas Street, was the scene of a luncheon on 
Tuesday, prepared and served by the students as a token of thanks for the long-
term committee members who worked so  hard to raise the funds. They did an 
admirable job and one instructor mused about the remarkable achievements and 
increases in self – esteem shown by the young people in the 8 weeks since they 
began their life skills and hospitality training. If anyone would like a tour of the 
Centre, let Helen know.  
 
 Email address –hh456@shaw.ca 
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OFFICIAL MESSAGE FROM DOLAN TOOLS 
 
 I want to take a second to introduce myself. My name is Susan E. Dolan Parke, and I am the daughter of Bob and Maureen Do-
lan of Dolan Tools. As many of you know, Dolan Tools has been making quality handmade tools for artists and craftsmen since 
the mid-1980's. 
 
I know there are many rumours out there about our company and I wanted to take a few minutes to let people know what is (and 
isn't) true. First and foremost, we did not sell out to any company. Dolan Tools is and always has been run by the Dolan Family. 
Although there are currently some tools on the market that resemble the look of Dolan Tools, they are simply not ours. Most 
importantly, they are not each individually handmade by a potter - for potters. With that being said, yes, we did undergo some 
restructuring as a company, and after many discussions, my father and mother have come out of retirement and are working with 
me to get the quality tools that Dolan is famous for back in production. 
 
We are in the process of approaching our dealer network so that Dolan Tools may be carried again by your local suppliers, but 
we are also currently focused on making tools, and are happy to directly assist you with any immediate needs. Our new website, 
ceramictools.com <http://www.ceramictools.com/>   is currently under construction and will be launched January 10, 2009, but 
you may see a full catalogue of tools as well as prices at dolantools.net <http://www.dolantools.net/>  . 
 
Please feel free to contact me through email or by phone with any questions or to place an order. 
 
Thank you for your time…………………..  
Susan E. Dolan Parke,    Designs by Dolan LLC 
Dolan Tools, P.O. Box 45393, Phoenix, AZ 85064 
1-800-624-3127 toll-free, 602-466-1814 office, 602-466-1817 fax 
 
susan@ceramictools.com 
ceramictools.com <http://www.ceramictools.com/> 

  
YOUR 2008-2009 EXECUTIVE 

 
President Nancy W.  (250) 479-3524  
Vice-Pres  Roger C.  (250) 388-9642 
Secretary  Rachel C   (250) 721-2976 
Treasurer  Linda V  (250) 479-5966  
Archivist           Fern W.  (250) 744-1096 
Library          Elaine W.   (250) 382-0317 
  Cherlynne L.   (250) 727-8388 
  Helen P.  (250) 383-5808   
  Priska S.   (250) 385-2303 
  Joy F.   (250) 382-0317 
Membership  
  Betty B.  (250) 382-0974 
Newsletter Committee  
  Betty B.   (250) 382-0974  
  Roger C.   (250) 388-9642 
  Tony M.   (250) 474-1532   
  Jocelyn S.   (250) 920-0196  
    
Program Coordinators:     ? 
     
Raffle  Ester G.  (250) 658-4523 
               Tobias T.  (250) 383-3893 
Coffee  Chris J.  (250) 384-5344 
  Maria G 
 
Directors:   Meira Mathison, Betty Burroughs, Betty 
Fulton 

 Walter Dexter  



 

MISSA 2009 
 
June 5-12, 2009 
Ceramic Form                           Les Manning 
Explorations (mixed Media)     Dorothy Field 
  
June 8-12, 2009 
Handbuilding                            Vincent Massey 
Figurative Sculpture                  Patrick Keenan 
 
1st week  July 6-10, 2009 
Master Glaze & Colour             Robin Hopper 
Throwing                                  Tony Clennell              
Raku                                          Joe Brecha 
Glaze                                         John Britt          
Extruder                                    Bill Shinn  
 
2nd week July 13-17, 2009 
Master Glaze & Colour    Robin Hopper  
Throwing                                    Tony Clennell  
Handbuilding                              Cory McCory 
Firing                                          Randy Brodnax 
 
Weekend  July 11-12, 2009 
Handbuilding Ceramics             Dennis Meiner 
Alternative Surfaces - ceramics   Leslie Lee 
Sculpture                                  Elaine Brewer White 
  
Fong Choo – 2 day Fall workshop 2009 Oct 24-25   
www.fongchoo.com ---- check out his fabulous tiny t-
pots featured in Ceramic Monthly and many other 
publications. 
  
Meira Mathison, www.missa.ca 
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Roger Champagne and Betty Burroughs have come up with a new column idea 
for this newsletter.  Each month we will post a topic that will be of interest to 
all potters, and one in which potters may have some experience that they can 
share. You are invited to e-mail your responses to us and we will write them up 
for the newsletter column under the title, "GUILD WISDOM".   
To start things off, we invite your ideas and solutions for:  
 
    REPAIRING POTTERY........at the greenware, bisque or finished stage.   
 
You can e-mail your responses to  betbur@shaw.ca  They will appear in the 
February Guild at a Glance. 
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 Walter Dexter 
 
Pottery Folks:  
 
As some of you know there's a major article about Walter Dexter 
in this months' Ceramic Monthly.  but since some of us don't get 
this magazine, there is happily a link on the web to see the arti-
cle.  Check it out!!! 
 
Cheers Tobias 
 
http://www.ceramicartsdaily.org/magazines/Ceramics%
20Monthly/2008decwalterdexterfeature.aspx 

 



 

Thanks for your interest in the Second Annual Island Artisans Association West Coast Wholesale Show! 
 
If you missed last year’s inaugural show, here’s what some of the participants had to say following the event: 
 

“I'd like to do it again next year. I think a lot of people will want to do it next year when they find out how 
successful it has been. I think some people wanted to see if it would work - before getting on board.” 
 
“We thought it was a great show.” 
 
“Thanks very much for organizing such a professional-looking event and attracting an impressive number of 
retailers.  Hope this event will happen annually.” 
 
“You did a great job putting this first event together and I really enjoyed the day and have already been 
thinking about how to go about it for next year.” 
 
“. . . a successful show, it let me know a lot of things, and put me up another step in the ladder to success” 
 

 “We would need two booths [next year], if that’s possible.” 
 
 “Next year I will be using 2 or 3 tables.” 
 
Of the 27 artisans who took part in the show last year, all but one had orders from retailers at the show.  
 
We attracted buyers from right across Vancouver Island, the Gulf Islands, the lower mainland and even a couple 
from Washington State. In an exit survey of buyers we found 50% placed orders at the show, 78% plan to place or-
ders, 7% might place orders, and none of them found nothing appropriate. 
 
If you haven’t heard already, here are the details of this year’s show: 
 

***NEW*** It will be held Sunday February 8, 2009 at the Mary Winspear Centre in Sidney 
 
***NEW*** The show is open to artisans from anywhere in British Columbia, with the emphasis being on 

Vancouver Island and the Gulf Islands and the West Coast 
 
First preference will be given to IAA members, then craftspeople, as this is who IAA is mandated to repre-

sent, then visual and other artists if there is room (for this year, we anticipate having no space problems – 
that’s why we moved to a larger hall). 

 
There will be no sales at the show, it’s designed to let you make contact and hopefully take orders from pro-

spective wholesale or consignment customers (this means you don’t have to bring a ton a stock with you, 
just enough for display purposes). 

 
MOST IMPORTANTLY, THIS IS AN ARTISANS’ SHOW, MEANING EVERYTHING YOU DISPLAY 

AT THE SHOW MUST BE YOUR WORK. NO IMPORTS AND NO REPRESENTATIVES. The re-
tailers we hope to attract to this show will be looking for quality, handmade or created items and will 
likely want to speak with the artisans/artists who created the work. 

 
As you may know, IAA heavily subsidized the show last year to make it very affordable for those willing to take a 
chance and try a first-time show. IAA will continue to subsidize the show this year, but since it is now a proven show 
we will attempt to run it on a cost-recovery basis. That means we won’t make any profit, but hopefully we won’t lose 
money either. Accordingly, the show will be a little more expensive than last year’s, but still a fraction of what you 
would pay to enter any other similar show. 
 
We will have two booth sizes available this year: About 80% of the booths will be 10’ x 8’ with the remaining being 
10’ x 6’. The cost for these is $110 for the 10 x 8 and $100 for the 10 x 6. Some participants last year had requested 
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more space, so if you want a larger booth you can get a double space, i.e. 10’ x 16’ or 20’ x 8’ in the large booth for 
$180 and 20’ x 6’ in the smaller booth for $160. The layout we have planned will give everyone a corner booth, so 
there is no extra charge for a corner. In fact, the large double booths will have two corners (three open sides). All 
booths will have power at no extra charge, but, like most shows, it’s a good idea to bring along your own extension 
cords and/or power bars. 
 
There are some tables available for a fee of $5 each. They come in 4’, 6’ and 8’ lengths. There aren’t enough for eve-
ryone, particularly the 4’ and 6’, so if you can it’s not a bad idea to bring your own and save yourself a few bucks. If 
you do wish to use our tables, please indicate how many and what size on your applications form, and don’t forget to 
add the cost to the total. 
 
I don’t think we need to remind anyone of the importance of this show, but we’re going to once again. Last year was 
the first time in many years that a wholesale show featuring only hand-crafted work of artisans from the West Coast 
had been attempted. We all know the incredible number of world-class artisans we have in this area. Now we have 
begun to persuade those who own and buy for the gift shops and galleries of that fact. Many we’ve spoken to already 
know this, but have indicated a need to be able to easily make contact with a broad selection of us. They don’t have 
the time to go out and track us down, and it’s not time effective for us or them to have us individually coming in and 
interrupting their business day to try and make sales. 
 
It’s up to us, the artisans, to put on our best face for this show. We need to look competent, creative and professional. 
That means our displays have to be neat, attractive and visually appealing. We need to have examples of some of our 
best work on display – no seconds or “clearance” items. This doesn’t mean you have to display everything you make, 
or even have it available for wholesale. Many of us have products that just aren’t cost-effective for wholesale and 
these should not be part of the display, even if you think it is some of your best work. It is not fair or professional to 
pull a buyer in with a product, and then say “no, you can’t have that”. 
 
You also have to be realistic about what you can make and in what time frame. Don’t promise and then not deliver. 
That’s the sort of thing that will lead the buyers to say “Oh yeah, we tried carrying work from local artisans once, but 
it was just more trouble than it was worth.” 
 
Also be aware that some buyers will be true wholesale, i.e. they will buy your product outright, usually at 50% of the 
suggested retail. They are then free to do what they want with it. Other, possibly many, buyers will want to enter into 
a consignment arrangement. It’s up to you if you want to go this route. Many professional artisans regularly consign, 
and in fact some even prefer it. Others refuse to do anything other than wholesale. If you do agree to consign, make 
sure you agree up front, preferably in writing, what the consignment percentage is. A 60/40 split, with 60% going to 
you is most common, but not everyone will agree to that. Again, it is up to you to decide if you will accept the terms. 
Don’t feel you have to agree to whatever is offered, you are free to negotiate. We (Those Great Little Books) have a 
standard written agreement that covers other things as well, such as ownership of the product, which we like to get 
the retailer to sign; this can be amended as needed and we would be happy to share it with you. 
 
That’s about it for now. Deadline for application, with a cheque enclosed, is January 16, 2009. We will continue 
to accept applications after this if there is space, but don’t count on getting in too late as we have to submit and have 
approved a floor plan prior to the event, and arrange for an appropriate amount of pipe and drape. 
 
We look forward to your participation in what will be a very exciting second step for all of us who try to make a liv-
ing from our art. 
 
If you know of any other B.C. artists or artisans who might be interested in this show, please pass on this informa-
tion. Don’t think of this as more competition. The bigger we can make the show, the more buyers we will attract and 
the better it will be for everyone. Likewise, if you know of any retail buyers who might be interested, please let them 
know as well. 
 
Thanks! 
Mary & Danny, Island Artisans Association 
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Winter Creek Pottery "Annual Winter Holiday Sale" 2 008: Muriel Sibley and Priska Stabel 
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Photos: Priska Stabel and Tony M 
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Gary Markel  
 
Gary Markel is looking for Studio 
space to rent or share, because X-
Changes Gallery has been sold, and the 
new X-Changes doesn't fit the need or 
space requirements for a pottery studio.  
If interested Gary's contact info. is be-
low. 
 
Gary Markel 
(250) 382-5560 
garymudguy@hotmail.com 

 Robin Hopper Books 
 
 The Ceramic Publications Company, a 
subsidiary of The American Ceramic 
Society, is pleased to announce the 
purchase of the inventory of Robin 
Hopper's well known and highly re-
spected books The Ceramic Spectrum, 
Functional Pottery and Making Marks. 
These three books will now be avail-
able from our Ceramic Arts Daily 
Bookstore http://
www.ceramicartsdaily.org/books/ and 
through many ceramic suppliers and 
online booksellers. 
 
We look forward to working with 
Robin in continuing to make these 
three major works of ceramic art litera-
ture available, and in working with 
Robin on publishing future editions. 
 
Bill Jones 
Art Book Program Manager Editor, 
Pottery Making Illustrated 

 Studio Space Wanted to Share 
 
Male 61, fairly new at working with 
clay masks, but truly enjoying the  me-
dium. Looking for someone that would 
like to share their space/kiln... and  I'd 
be more than happy to share the costs. 
I'm an easy going person who does not 
leave/make a mess, handyman  knowl-
edge, works with small pieces, honest 
and keen.  I live in the Gorge area and 
have a car... so location does not mat-
ter. 
 
thanks for you help, doug 
250-475-2108 
www.VictoriaCustomClosets.com 

 
"WHAT'S HAPPENING AT THE ARTS CENTRE........" 
 
We are pleased to announce the following opportunities at our new Arts Centre 
located at Tulista Park in Sidney.  This is open to all Community Arts Council 
(CACSP) Members: 
 
Public Workshops - an opportunity for you to hold a workshop in your area of 
interest/expertise open to fellow CACSP members or the general public. 
 
-     $25 for ½ day 
-     $50 for full day 
-     Member artist pays for rental of space 
-     Member artist advertises and sets the charge for the workshop (option to 
have registrants contact you directly) 
-     CACSP will forward calls for registration if applicable 
 
Member Group Workshops - an opportunity for you to hold a workshop for 
CACSP members in your area of interest/expertise. 
 
-     $25 for ½ day 
-     $50 for full day 
 
Single/Group Art Shows - an opportunity for you to present your work in our 
gallery space. 
 
-     $60 per week 
-     $200 per month 
-      25% commission 
-     Artist pays for advertising in conjunction with CACSP advertising  
 
Member Group Shows - an opportunity for your group to present your works in 
the gallery space. 
 
-     $60 per week 
-     $200 per month 
-      25% commission 
-     Artist pays for advertising in conjunction with CACSP advertising 
 
Meeting Space for Member Groups - book space in the administrative office to 
hold your monthly or special meetings. 
 
-      $20.00 for up to 3 hours.  Reductions may be negotiated in return for volun-
teer services at the Centre. 
  
 
TO BOOK ONE OR MORE OF THE ABOVE - PLEASE CONTACT 
THE ARTS CENTRE @ 250-656-7400  OR EMAIL CACSP@TELUS.NET 
 
WE LOOK FORWARD TO SEEING YOU AT THE ARTS CENTRE! 
 
Contact Information 
Mail: Box 2221 Sidney B.C. V8L 3S8 
Phone: 250-656-7400      Email: cacsp@telus.net       Web: www.cacsp.com 
 



 

 
 
 

 When you shop........ 
 

PLEASE MENTION 
TO OUR ADVERTISERS 

that you saw their ad 
in the Guild newsletter. 

 
South Vancouver Island Potters Guild’s newsletter 

  Guild at a Glance  
 

is ONLINE! 
go to 

www.victoriapotters.ca   
and :  www.gobc.ca/SVIPG  
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"If you don't believe that small things can make a 
difference,  try going to sleep with a mosquito in 
the room." 
                                 
--  Tony Clennell (who will be at MISSA this sum-
mer) 
  
 
 
 
When Insults Had Class  
  
“He loves nature in spite of what it did to him”  - 
Forrest Tucker 
 
“Some cause happiness wherever they go, others, 
whenever they go” – Oscar Wilde 
 
 “He has Van Gogh’s ear for music” – Billy Wilder 
 


